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Information 
Dear All 
It only seems yesterday I was writing a parent bulletin - oh, it was. Interesting news that Gavin 
Williamson has been in Washington this week on a job swap with the Head of the Police on Capitol 
Hill. I wonder how that’s going? 
 
Remote learning 
Initial feedback is that this is going well. We will be reviewing as we go any tweaks and adaptations 
we need to deploy but please give us some space to do this. Getting remote learning going from a 
standing start with so little notice is like getting a vintage car going: as I know from my Triumph 
Spitfire thirty years ago, we cannot just  get it out of the garage and rev the guts out of it (you end 
up stuck at Fleet services on the M3 with a bust radiator, a blown engine, and a bank account £600 
overdrawn). We need to get remote learning up to speed, check the basic functions are OK, and 
only then can we put the top down, wind down the windows, get “Party Fears Two” on the tape 
deck, and start thinking about where we want to go. 
 
Where staff have chosen to do some kind of live teaching, they will be including in the meeting 
invite some standard instructions that we want students to follow ref. attire, backdrop, etc., to try 
to get proper standards in place from the start.  
 
LǘΩs interesting that the element of school work that parents say students miss most is class 
ƛƴǘŜǊŀŎǘƛƻƴ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊΦ LǘΩǎ ƭƻƴƎ ōŜŜƴ ŎƭŜŀǊ ǘƻ ƳŜ ǘƘŀǘ ŀƭƭ ƭŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ ǊŜǎǘǎΣ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ŜƴŘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŘŀȅΣ 
on there being a high quality affirmative human relationship between teacher and student. I hope 
everyone remembers this post war, and invests in supporting the people who make up the school 
half of that relationship. 
  
Mock exam results - Year 11 
Staff have been working hard on marking these and moderating the results between groups. We 
know the latter process is more important this year than maybe two years ago, because of the risk 
these grades might end up having to feed into some kind of school assessed grade - we were mindful 
of this back in December even before the recent turn for the worse occurred. It is therefore 
important that staff be allowed to continue this process without students (or parents) nagging for 
a result. Some staff may be in a position to tell a student their grade soon - but you should expect 
to have to wait until mock results are formally communicated later in the month.  
 
We understand that students like to see their marked exam script and we have discussed the 
advantages and disadvantages of doing this - but on balance we have decided to retain them. With 
understandably no information yet on how exam award grade processes will run, but the possibility 
we might have to have some kind of portfolio of student work to be moderated is decisive on our 
deciding to retain them at this time. If you are thinking “Why don’t you just scan and send them all” 
we cannot see doing this for 5,000 separate documents is good use of anyone’s time.  
 
Year 13 Mocks 
Can we be clear. These are NOT happening next week, nor any time soon, in school or remotely.  



ST GEORGE’S SCHOOL 
Parent Bulletin 

 
 

 
Avoiding putting your foot in it - Year 13 and Year 11 parents and students 
One thing we saw last year from a small number of parents was individuals, in their anxiety and 
without any bad intent, contacting one or sometimes several subject teachers to “apply gentle 
pressure”. This might be them saying that a grade profile the student had historically was somehow 
not a fair representation of them; or that the staff should please know and bear in mind the grades 
they “needed” for their next step. This could sometimes be very gently, benignly, and kindly 
phrased. Nevertheless it is unacceptable. In the regulations for centre assessed grade setting last 
year, Ofqual was clear that such parental or student communication can easily cross the line into 
malpractice, which would prevent a grade being awarded for that subject or subjects for that 
candidate. We would actually have to report the candidate to Ofqual. Eek. 
 
So, interaction with staff by students can only be about “How am I doing on this work, what could I 
do better, how do I do that”, not “I really need grade X, how do I get it” or “I got grade B but we 
both know I am better than that”. Please respect this.  
 
Monty’s 
If you are a new parent and don’t know why our key worker provision is called Monty’s, its named 
after former Deputy Head Felix Montauban, who during world war two decamped with the entire 
lower school (down to age 3 in those days) to Paschoe House in Devon to keep them safe - the place 
is now a very expensive boutique hotel.   
 
To make sure we capture anyone whose eligibility for key worker schooling has changed, the link 
for anyone to book key worker provision is here: https://www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/C2XMSBV 
 
You may well have to paste the link into your browser, and you need to do a separate booking for 
each child. 
 
You can read the latest guidance from DfE on eligibility here, and that is what we use: 
Children of critical workers and vulnerable children who can access schools or educational settings 
- GOV.UK (www.gov.uk) 
 
We have started work this week on how we can build on the basic Monty’s offer (which was 
designed last March as really a five day a week childcare model which children might be in for 
weeks) into something which is reflective of our experience in lockdown one: children didn’t tend 
to need an “all or nothing” provision, but sometimes slipped into coming to Monty’s every day 
because they just couldn’t cope with remote learning. We think some kind of preventative offer, for 
instance on site mentorship meetings every now and then, might help vulnerable or key worker 
children thrive at home. We will be working up these alternative blended pathways in days ahead - 
sorry, that sounded like empty jargon. Should have things in place this time next week, and will start 
inviting students in.  
 
House Art 
The school is incredibly grateful to the Art department for running this event, sorting out a display 
in a space where all the school could see it whatever their bubble, and to Nikki Jarvis Head of Art at 
St Clement Danes for coming to judge. The winning house was GRANT. 

https://www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/C2XMSBV
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-maintaining-educational-provision/guidance-for-schools-colleges-and-local-authorities-on-maintaining-educational-provision
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-maintaining-educational-provision/guidance-for-schools-colleges-and-local-authorities-on-maintaining-educational-provision
http://www.gov.uk/
http://www.gov.uk/
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Next week you will get to see the 28 entries that came 1st to 4th in each year. They are stunning. 
 
Year 8 Parents evening 
The booking for this event started on Thursday. Please note that as ever, even pre Covid, there is a 
tight limit on the number of staff you will be able to see. We can imagine some of you might wish 
to see more, maybe even all - as the last time you talked face to face with staff was autumn 2019 
when your child was in year 7. 
And yet. 
School policy is that you should NOT contact the teachers you were not able to book directly. If you 
have any issues with your bookings please email parentsevening@stgeorges.herts.sch.uk. As you 
know, Year 8 students received a detailed progress report, with effort and progress grades and 
comments, less than a month ago. Several teachers have a large amount of Year 8 teaching, 
sometimes 3 or even 4 classes. That is over 100 students. It’s not “just you” who might end up asking 
for “just a few words about Roderick”. I know from experience last weekend emailing a bespoke 
message of thanks to 100 parents who had volunteered to do mass student Covid testing, it took 
me two days. And that was way less demanding than if a parent wanted some kind of email 
interaction with me about their child. Please don’t ask - staff have been told to politely decline. 
 
I appreciate this may not seem satisfactory to you, but please bear in mind that lockdown has 
increased our workload very considerably and although staff are willing, unless there is a problem 
which would of course concern them, they have enough to do at the present time. Teaching 
remotely to the model we have set up takes more, not less time - materials and tasking has to be 
redesigned to be suitable for a totally different context. Thanks. 
 
THANK YOU FROM THE HEADMISTRESS 
As there are too many of you for me to reply to personally, I would like to take this opportunity to 
say a very big thank you to all those parents who have contacted the school to express your 
gratitude and offer encouragement to myself and my staff. Your words of support are greatly 
appreciated and most welcome when all concerned are working hard to offer the best we can to 
our students and their families during these challenging times.  
 
Contacting the Head 
Please be advised that the most appropriate way of contacting the Headmistress is via 
admin@stgeorges.herts.sch.uk   We can reassure you that this email account is only accessible by 
the Headmistress and her PA.  hbarton@stgeorges.herts.sch.uk is only active as the Headmistress 
has been a member of the school community for so long.  It is not looked at on a regular basis, and 
is only accessible to her on her mobile phone.   Communication sent to hbarton@ is likely to be 
missed or not responded to as it is not the Headmistress’s daily view for work.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:admin@stgeorges.herts.sch.uk
mailto:hbarton@stgeorges.herts.sch.uk
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Actions  

Book Collections for Students: 

There will be an opportunity for students to collect any books and resources that they will need 
next week from the assembly hall. Their teachers will be letting them know what they should be 
collecting. This will include collecting new A4 or A5 subject exercise books. We are staggering the 
entry times to reduce any risk and students will be asked to sanitise their hands on entering the 
assembly hall, wear a mask and follow the one way system.  

Go straight home! Do not meet your friend. Do not stop to chat. Please can you check that your 
young person knows when they should attend and what they should be collecting. Thanks. 

Monday 9.00 - y7 Goddard 
Monday 9.30 - Y7 Grant 
Monday 10.00 - Y7 Monk 
Monday 10.30 - Y7 Watts 
Monday 11.00 - y8 Goddard 
Monday 11.30 - Y8 Grant 
Monday 12.00 - Y8 Monk 
Monday 12.30 - Y8 Watts 
Monday 1.00 - y12 Goddard and Monk 
Monday 1.30 - Y12 Grant and Watts 
  
Tuesday 9.00 - y9 Goddard 
Tuesday 9.30 - Y9 Grant 
Tuesday 10.00 - Y9 Monk 
Tuesday 10.30 - Y9 Watts 
 Tuesday 11.00 - y10 Goddard 
Tuesday 11.30 - Y10 Grant 
Tuesday 12.00 - Y10 Monk 
Tuesday 12.30 - Y10 Watts 
Tuesday 1.00 - y11 Goddard 
Tuesday 1.30 - y11 Grant 
Tuesday 2.00 - y11 Monk 
Tuesday 2.30 - y11 Watts 
 Tuesday 3.00 - y13 Goddard and Monk 
Tuesday 3.30 - Y13 Grant and Watts 
  
Student Services 

There will be a member of staff manning the Student Services area in the mornings if you need any 
help or advice for your young person in regards to their well-being or mental health. The best way 
to contact us is through lmccarney-redford@stgeorges.herts.sch.uk and one of us will contact you 
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as soon as we can. Where we have concerns that your young person may have a particular need 
for some one to one time with one of our staff, we will get in touch and arrange this. 

Thoughts 

Mr Tookey put this into the staff bulletin……..but I think it is apt for all of us.  I should inform you 
that he has two young children…….hence his choice of film!  Enjoy! 
 
Top three things I miss from the first Lockdown… The novelty, the weather, the daily screening of 
Frozen 2. If you have not seen it, you should. It’s excellent. My kids are done with it, but I am not. 
The lyrics to “do the next right thing” seem very apt a present: 
 

Just do the next right thing 
Take a step, step again 
It is all that I can to do 

To do the next right thing 
 

I won't look too far ahead 
It's too much for me to take 

But break it down to this next breath, this next step 
This next choice is one that I can make 

 
So I'll walk through this night 

Stumbling blindly toward the light 
And do the next right thing 

 
And with the dawn what comes then? 

When it's clear that everything will never be the same again 
Then I'll make the choice to hear that voice 

And do the next right thing 
 

Cheers Mike!  
 

Signposting (click on each to find out more) 
This offer has come in from Sopwell Community Trust: 
 
Going into tier 5 lockdown we will continue to supply food parcels with the help of St Albans and 
District Foodbank and Herts Fruit & Veg. All diets are covered including halal. Additionally we will 
be providing toiletries with the assistance of The Hygiene Bank Harpenden & St Albans These 
packages will be delivered to doorsteps. If you or anyone you know would benefit from this 
support, please do get in touch via email. 
  
To aid those struggling with homeschooling we have set up online catch up tutoring sessions, led 
by qualified teachers from TFF Tutors. If you are facing financial difficulties at this time please 
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contact us to apply for a means tested place. We will do our very best to help all those in need. To 
learn about the lesson timings please email us.  
  
We have a limited number of devices available for FREE rental should you have not have received 
this from your school. We appreciate printing is another costly homeschooling expense, we can 
print documents FREE of charge.  
  
Please note if English is your second language we have Arabic, Polish, Sylheti and Urdu speaking 
volunteers/teachers available.  
  
To apply and/or learn more about all of these services email us here: sopwellct@gmail.com 
  
#weareallinthistogether 
———————————————————————— 
Many thanks and kind regards  
  
Nazir/Raihaanah/Gazi/Mizan 
Trustees 
  
Charity Reg No. 1156299 
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